 VILLAGE OF CORONA

 BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

November 14, 2012

1:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on November 14, 2012 at 1:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

William Hignight, Mayor

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Sherrill Bradford, Councilor 

Samuel Seely, Councilor

Monica Zook, Councilor

EMPLOYEES:

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk

Denise Williams, Librarian

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Cal West, Councilor 

Janet Verna, Clerk/Treasurer

Kyle Davis, Public Works Director

The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

Pledge to New Mexico Flag

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were both Purchase Requisitions and Purchase Vouchers. 

The Mayor stated the Purchase Requisition was for an additional Pontem module that was needed to access the new Cemetery website.  He stated the module would cost an additional $300.00 over what had been approved at the last meeting.  He reminded the Council of the work that had already been completed using the Pontem software to update the cemetery records.

The Mayor noted the additional Pontem module could be found on Purchase Requisition Number 30.

The Mayor asked for a motion.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Requisition #30.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

Councilor Seely asked if the requisition would be the last of the Pontem software needs.

The Mayor stated yes.

Councilor Bradford asked if the requisition was a one-time fee.

The Mayor stated yes. 

The Deputy Clerk explained there had been miscommunication between Jean Hudson  and Janet and the $300.00 should have been included as an additional item in one of the Requisitions approved at the last meeting. 

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Seely:  Yes

Councilor Bradford:   No

Councilor West:   ABSENT

Councilor Zook: Yes

Motion passed. 

The Mayor stated the Purchase Voucher Report was available for review.  

He asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers. 

Councilor Seely commented that the tipping fees and the electrical usage had gone down from the previous month.

The Mayor stated it looked as if the Village was doing a better job at sorting trash and recyclables as there had not been any additional charges for a contaminated container.  He also stated he thought some of the containers/compactors had not been full when they were picked up, and he stated he had talked with the public works department about verifying the containers were always filled when they were picked up. 

The Mayor asked Councilor Bradford if she had heard anything from Greentree about the Village’s recycling containers.

Councilor Bradford stated nothing had been mentioned her, but they had been busy discussing other items   She said she would ask at the next meeting.

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.     

No more questions were asked. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes 

The Mayor asked for a motion to postpone the approval of the Minutes because the Minutes were not finalized yet. 

Councilor Seely made a motion to postpone the approval of the Minutes.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: ABSENT

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion of November/December Council Meeting Dates

The Mayor stated he needed to discuss the dates for the upcoming meetings.

The Mayor stated the next scheduled meeting was the week after Thanksgiving on November 28, 2012.

Councilor Bradford noted the Knowledge Bowl was on that date, and she would be involved with that activity.  

The Mayor asked if anyone else had a problem with the date.

Councilor Seely and Councilor Zook both stated they could attend.

The Mayor stated he would keep the meeting scheduled for November 28th assuming Councilor West would be able to attend and there would be a quorum.

The Mayor stated the tradition had been to cancel some of the scheduled Council Meetings in November and December if there was a conflict with the holidays.  He stated the meetings for December were scheduled on the 12th and the 26th, but he stated since he had been Mayor there had only been one meeting in December.  He suggested  canceling the meeting on the 26th.

The Councilors were in favor of the plan and agreed to cancel the December 26 meeting.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor

Employee Scheduling

The Mayor stated he had traditionally given the employees a half day off starting at noon on Christmas Eve.  He stated this year Christmas Eve was on Monday, and he would like to give the employees the whole day off which would mean closing on Monday December 24 and Tuesday December 25.

The Mayor asked the Council if they would approve his request.

Councilor Bradford stated it would be nice to give the employees a four day weekend. 

The Council was in agreement with the Mayor.

The Mayor thanked the Councilors and stated he wanted the Council to be in agreement with what he was planning.

Christmas Parties

The Mayor stated the volunteer gifts and employee gifts had been ordered thanks to Denise Williams.  He stated in previous years the Village always had a party for the 
volunteers and employees.  He stated last year the party had been at the Senior Center and Kathy Stephen had provided the catering.  The event last year had been very, very nice, but he was now proposing to hold the event at the Council meeting in December.  He suggested the meeting scheduled for the 12th be moved to December 19 to give time to organize a party.  He stated the volunteers could be invited and the gifts be presented.  He suggested there be snacks and drinks at the meeting too.  He stated it was difficult to plan anything else due to the limited Village Hall staffing.

Council agreed to move the meeting to December 19th. 

Councilor Zook commented that she didn’t know if she could attend the meeting on the 19th due to the Christmas parties at school.

The Mayor asked when school was out for the holiday.

Councilor Seely stated December 20th.

The Mayor suggested the meeting be planned for the 19th, and if the Christmas parties at school interfered with the meeting the date could be changed.  He asked Councilor Zook to report back to him if there were any conflicts.

The Mayor stated they had ordered aluminum water bottles for the volunteers, and monogrammed shirts for the employees as presents.  

Wastewater Treatment System

The Mayor stated he had met with the wastewater contractor, and he had been assured all the wastewater connections but one would be completed by Thanksgiving. The only connection left would be the Renner house next to Dusty Burroughs' home because the engineer had left it out of the plans. In order to complete the final connection an additional cut would have to be made, and the contractor didn’t think they would have that done by Thanksgiving.  The contractor would then move on to complete finish work and asphalt patching.

The Mayor stated the first billing cycle for the new connections would be at the end of December.  He stated it was much later than what he originally had planned, but at least there would be additional wastewater revenues for half of the fiscal the year.

The Mayor stated there had been issues with the dosing tanks at the football field.  He stated Smith Engineering had paid two experts to inspect the system and make recommendations regarding the ongoing issues.  The experts had come to Corona and had spent the day with the Public Works Director Kyle Davis and made recommendations.  He stated he felt very comfortable with the experts as he felt they had done a thorough 

 job.  He stated they specialized in small systems. He stated many of the recommendations involved corrections to errors made during construction.  He stated he had not yet priced their recommendations, but the engineer, Allen Bolinger, had told him he thought the recommendations were sound and could all be accomplished for around $10,000.  He stated the price also included a tank and a pump to conduct sludge management.  He stated one of the suggestions involved adding a polymer to thicken the sludge thus reducing the hauling intervals. He stated he had also been told there was a closer waste disposal site within 75miles that would also help to reduce costs. He stated this was quite a different approach from the $100,000 system that had previously been recommended to solve the sludge issue.

The Mayor stated he was not ready to discuss the approval of a $10,000 expenditure until a more definitive cost analysis was completed.  He commented the Wastewater Fund did not have a cash balance to cover the expenses, but the General Fund and Water Fund were in very good shape.  He stated he also needed to discuss the issues with Dora Batista of the SNMEDD because he thought some of the expenses would qualify to be paid by the current CDBG funding.  

Discussion followed regarding the dosing tank issues.

Council Bradford asked if the reason why mistakes were made was because the system type was new or because of contractor error.

The Mayor stated he felt it was because the inspection work done by a particular person at Smith Engineering had not been thorough and that person had dropped the ball.

The Mayor stated that if he pursued the issue legally it probably would cost more than the $10,000 to fix the construction issues.

The Mayor stated he would work on the situation and report back to the Council on his findings.  He thought he would be able to collect the information and have it ready for the next meeting.

Councilor Bradford asked where the proposed disposal site was located.

The Mayor stated the site, Rosa Moore Liquid Waste Discharge Site, was at Three Rivers.  He stated it would save a considerable amount of money in fuel expenses for hauling.

Councilor Seely asked about the electricity at the football field.  

The Mayor explained how the pumps had burned out because the floats had not been properly regulated and the pumps were turning on and off too often.

Library

The Mayor asked Librarian, Denise Williams, to update the Council regarding the  Library. 

Ms. Williams reported the yearly funding allotment from the State of New Mexico had increased from $1,500 to $5,500.  The increase was due to the Corona Library becoming a full status Library, although, the funding would be distributed 50% at a time.  She reported the first 50% was currently being processed.

Councilor Bradford inquired about the receipts that had been sent to the County regarding the previous year’s expenditures.

Ms. Williams reported the County had asked for receipts as an audit procedure to prove the funding was spent only for the pre-approved items.

Ms. Williams stated they had requested disbursement of the 2010 GO Bond funding. 

Ms. Williams stated the Library’s main computer had failed and a new computer had been purchased.  Funds for the computer were provided by the Friends of the Library.

Dan Williams reported that the work crews would be back cutting along Highway 42 the following week.

Councilor Bradford stated there was a lot of trash along Highway 42 where the clearing had been done, and wondered if an “adopt a highway” program could be promoted.

Mr. Williams thought that it was a good idea in order to get the visible trash cleaned up.

The Mayor reported the funding for the Pond Liner had been finalized, and he hoped to start working on the pond during the winter so it would be ready for water and fish in the spring. 

Assorted Issues

The Mayor stated he was working on processing pay requests for the Wastewater Project and corrections that were required for submitting the ICIP.

The Mayor reported Tod Phinney was working on the contract for the Asset Management Plan.  He said Mr. Phinney had to work out a few financial details with the Department of Finance (DFA) before the contract could be finalized.

Discussion followed regarding the difficulties of working with DFA.

The Mayor asked if there were any other comments and questions.

Councilor Bradford asked if the Council would continue to meet on Wednesdays at 1:30pm.  She stated the time did not work well for her.

The Mayor stated he did not plan to change the time and day of the meetings.  He stated he had only received one complaint regarding the meeting times and that person had no previous history of ever attending any meetings.  He also stated there was no difference in meeting attendance from when the meetings were held later in the day compared to the current 1:30pm meeting time.

Councilor Bradford asked Dan and Denise Williams to report on the National Forest Meeting that had taken place the previous evening.

Mr. Williams stated the Forest Service had conducted a meeting to discuss the long range plans for the Forest. He reported only four people attended the meeting.  The meeting turnout was discussed, and the point was made that the people in Corona are not really interested in what is going on in the Monzano's, Socorro or in Magdalena. He stated the Travel Management Program was discussed. He stated the Forest is trying to put a long range plan for resources, socio-economic issues, historical issues and general Forest management.  He stated they were trying to get the public input portion completed. He stated they have not had a master plan since 1985.

Denise Williams stated Karen Lessard had stated she would be willing to come to any Village Council meeting to address issues.

The Mayor stated that he felt most people only wanted public access.  He commented on the Forest’s history of doing what they want to do regardless of the public input.

Councilor Seely asked what the natural gas prices would be this winter.

The Mayor stated the price would be 17 cents per dekatherm higher than last year.

Councilor Seely asked about the status of the Highway 54 project through town.

The Mayor stated the contractor wanted to have it completed before Thanksgiving.

Discussion followed regarding the Highway 54 project.

Discussion followed regarding improvements needed on Huey Lane and the overpass.

Councilor Bradford asked about the status of the street rehabilitation project.

The Mayor stated the project was on hold until the wastewater project was totally completed.

Councilor Bradford reported Alto had formed their own water district which allowed them to set up their own solid waste collection services. They had pulled out of their contract with Greentree Solid Waste Authority.  She stated this had caused serious financial problems for GTSWA due to the loss of 1100 customers.

The Mayor stated he was very disappointed with the Lincoln County Commissioners regarding the decision they made to allow Alto to pull out of the GTSWA.

Discussion followed regarding Alto's impact on GTSWA.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment

The Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Zook moved to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Seely seconded the motion. 

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the role.

Councilor Zook:  Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely:  Yes 

Councilor West: ABSENT

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

Approved

__________________________________


____________________

William Hignight, Mayor



 
Date

_________________________________


____________________

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer



Date

